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(3) A registered nurse must supervise 
and evaluate the nursing care for each 
patient. 

(4) The hospital must ensure that the 
nursing staff develops, and keeps cur-
rent, a nursing care plan for each pa-
tient. 

(5) A registered nurse must assign 
the nursing care of each patient to 
other nursing personnel in accordance 
with the patient’s needs and the spe-
cialized qualifications and competence 
of the nursing staff available. 

(6) Non-employee licensed nurses who 
are working in the hospital must ad-
here to the policies and procedures of 
the hospital. The director of nursing 
service must provide for the adequate 
supervision and evaluation of the clin-
ical activities of non-employee nursing 
personnel which occur within the re-
sponsibility of the nursing service. 

(c) Standard: Preparation and adminis-
tration of drugs. Drugs and biologicals 
must be prepared and administered in 
accordance with Federal and State 
laws, the orders of the practitioner or 
practitioners responsible for the pa-
tient’s care as specified under 
§ 482.12(c), and accepted standards of 
practice. 

(1) All drugs and biologicals must be 
administered by, or under supervision 
of, nursing or other personnel in ac-
cordance with Federal and State laws 
and regulations, including applicable 
licensing requirements, and in accord-
ance with the approved medical staff 
policies and procedures. 

(2) With the exception of influenza 
and pneumococcal polysaccharide vac-
cines, which may be administered per 
physician-approved hospital policy 
after an assessment of contraindica-
tions, orders for drugs and biologicals 
must be documented and signed by a 
practitioner who is authorized to write 
orders by hospital policy and in accord-
ance with State law, and who is respon-
sible for the care of the patient as spec-
ified under § 482.12(c). 

(i) If verbal orders are used, they are 
to be used infrequently. 

(ii) When verbal orders are used, they 
must only be accepted by persons who 
are authorized to do so by hospital pol-
icy and procedures consistent with 
Federal and State law. 

(3) Blood transfusions and intra-
venous medications must be adminis-
tered in accordance with State law and 
approved medical staff policies and 
procedures. If blood transfusions and 
intravenous medications are adminis-
tered by personnel other than doctors 
of medicine or osteopathy, the per-
sonnel must have special training for 
this duty. 

(4) There must be a hospital proce-
dure for reporting transfusion reac-
tions, adverse drug reactions, and er-
rors in administration of drugs. 

[51 FR 22042, June 17, 1986, as amended at 67 
FR 61814, Oct. 2, 2002; 71 FR 68694, Nov. 27, 
2006; 72 FR 66933, Nov. 27, 2007] 

§ 482.24 Condition of participation: 
Medical record services. 

The hospital must have a medical 
record service that has administrative 
responsibility for medical records. A 
medical record must be maintained for 
every individual evaluated or treated 
in the hospital. 

(a) Standard: Organization and staff-
ing. The organization of the medical 
record service must be appropriate to 
the scope and complexity of the serv-
ices performed. The hospital must em-
ploy adequate personnel to ensure 
prompt completion, filing, and re-
trieval of records. 

(b) Standard: Form and retention of 
record. The hospital must maintain a 
medical record for each inpatient and 
outpatient. Medical records must be 
accurately written, promptly com-
pleted, properly filed and retained, and 
accessible. The hospital must use a sys-
tem of author identification and record 
maintenance that ensures the integrity 
of the authentification and protects 
the security of all record entries. 

(1) Medical records must be retained 
in their original or legally reproduced 
form for a period of at least 5 years. 

(2) The hospital must have a system 
of coding and indexing medical records. 
The system must allow for timely re-
trieval by diagnosis and procedure, in 
order to support medical care evalua-
tion studies. 

(3) The hospital must have a proce-
dure for ensuring the confidentiality of 
patient records. In-formation from or 
copies of records may be released only 
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to authorized individuals, and the hos-
pital must ensure that unauthorized 
individuals cannot gain access to or 
alter patient records. Original medical 
records must be released by the hos-
pital only in accordance with Federal 
or State laws, court orders, or sub-
poenas. 

(c) Standard: Content of record. The 
medical record must contain informa-
tion to justify admission and continued 
hospitalization, support the diagnosis, 
and describe the patient’s progress and 
response to medications and services. 

(1) All patient medical record entries 
must be legible, complete, dated, 
timed, and authenticated in written or 
electronic form by the person respon-
sible for providing or evaluating the 
service provided, consistent with hos-
pital policies and procedures. 

(i) All orders, including verbal orders, 
must be dated, timed, and authenti-
cated promptly by the ordering practi-
tioner, except as noted in paragraph 
(c)(1)(ii) of this section. 

(ii) For the 5 year period following 
January 26, 2007, all orders, including 
verbal orders, must be dated, timed, 
and authenticated by the ordering 
practitioner or another practitioner 
who is responsible for the care of the 
patient as specified under § 482.12(c) and 
authorized to write orders by hospital 
policy in accordance with State law. 

(iii) All verbal orders must be au-
thenticated based upon Federal and 
State law. If there is no State law that 
designates a specific timeframe for the 
authentication of verbal orders, verbal 
orders must be authenticated within 48 
hours. 

(2) All records must document the 
following, as appropriate: 

(i) Evidence of— 
(A) A medical history and physical 

examination completed and docu-
mented no more than 30 days before or 
24 hours after admission or registra-
tion, but prior to surgery or a proce-
dure requiring anesthesia services. The 
medical history and physical examina-
tion must be placed in the patient’s 
medical record within 24 hours after 
admission or registration, but prior to 
surgery or a procedure requiring anes-
thesia services. 

(B) An updated examination of the 
patient, including any changes in the 

patient’s condition, when the medical 
history and physical examination are 
completed within 30 days before admis-
sion or registration. Documentation of 
the updated examination must be 
placed in the patient’s medical record 
within 24 hours after admission or reg-
istration, but prior to surgery or a pro-
cedure requiring anesthesia services. 

(ii) Admitting diagnosis. 
(iii) Results of all consultative eval-

uations of the patient and appropriate 
findings by clinical and other staff in-
volved in the care of the patient. 

(iv) Documentation of complications, 
hospital acquired infections, and unfa-
vorable reactions to drugs and anes-
thesia. 

(v) Properly executed informed con-
sent forms for procedures and treat-
ments specified by the medical staff, or 
by Federal or State law if applicable, 
to require written patient consent. 

(vi) All practitioners’ orders, nursing 
notes, reports of treatment, medication 
records, radiology, and laboratory re-
ports, and vital signs and other infor-
mation necessary to monitor the pa-
tient’s condition. 

(vii) Discharge summary with out-
come of hospitalization, disposition of 
case, and provisions for follow-up care. 

(viii) Final diagnosis with comple-
tion of medical records within 30 days 
following discharge. 

[51 FR 22042, June 17, 1986, as amended at 71 
FR 68694, Nov. 27, 2006; 72 FR 66933, Nov. 27, 
2007] 

§ 482.25 Condition of participation: 
Pharmaceutical services. 

The hospital must have pharma-
ceutical services that meet the needs 
of the patients. The institution must 
have a pharmacy directed by a reg-
istered pharmacist or a drug storage 
area under competent supervision. The 
medical staff is responsible for devel-
oping policies and procedures that min-
imize drug errors. This function may 
be delegated to the hospital’s organized 
pharmaceutical service. 

(a) Standard: Pharmacy management 
and administration. The pharmacy or 
drug storage area must be adminis-
tered in accordance with accepted pro-
fessional principles. 

(1) A full-time, part-time, or con-
sulting pharmacist must be responsible 
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